TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




JANUARY 24, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Heidi Butler, Karl Gonzalez, Gail Nicholsen, Janine Soule, Rhonda Margiasso, Anne & Tom Jakubowski, Mary Donovan, Tom Hoyt, Tucker Lewis, Biagio Delvillano, Nick Bove, Lori Torgersen, Drew & Natasha Shuster and Phyllis Parrish 
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE JANUARY 10, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present had nothing to report on for this meeting.
2.GREENE COUNTY WOMEN’S LEAGUE: Rhonda Margiasso was present.  Rhonda would like permission from the Board to use WWTP for additional parking for the Cancer Patient Aid Car Show on August 17, 2019 @ 10am – 2pm (rain or shine).  The show will be at the Chicken Run restaurant.  Supervisor Pelham noted just a reminder to keep all cars away from the helicopter-pad and not to block the entrance in case of an emergency.  A motion to approve and will need a Certificate of Liability was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. 
3.NOISE CONTROL at Wedding Venue: Tom & Anne Jakubowski were present. Last year Tom had attended a meeting, at that time he made a request if the Town could look into a Noise Control Law. He was here tonight to see how the progress was going. Tom & Anne are concerned about another summer of weekend weddings and events, without some sort of law into effect.  Last year the noise was well after 9:30pm and some events went well into the early morning times.  Originally the property owners had discussed at the planning board the events would end at 9:30pm when the venue was approved.  Councilman Murray met with the owner last year to discuss the noise control.  Councilman Murray is to meet again with the owner in April, 2019 to discuss the noise control and to put a binding agreement together with the Town of Windham.  Once the agreement is signed, this can be enforced by the Police.  If the Police are not called, they cannot enforce any problems.  Councilman Murray, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Anne & Tom Jakubowski discussed in conversation various aspects of the noise control for this area that is affected. Town Attorney Larry Gardner will write up the agreement. Anne would like to review the agreement prior to it being signed to make sure it meets their approval too as the neighbors that are affected by this noise.  
4.REQUEST USE OF WWTP FOR CPR/AED Training Class: The Windham Community Foundation would like to request the use of the WWTP for three dates: Saturday, May 4, September 14 and October 26, 2019. The training class will be at 9am-12 noon with fifteen participants.  Reay Mahler is the Certified Instructor and also EMS Education Coordinator for Greene County.  Supervisor Pelham would like them to fill out a Hold Harmless Agreement that is required by anyone using any Town properties and they will need to provide the Town with their Certificate of Liability Insurance.  The Town also has a new Town Use Fee in place (see Town Board Resolution #43 of 2018).  The Board will waive the fee for these three classes.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
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5.AFFIDAVIT & APPLICATION FOR CERTIFICATE OF RESIDENCE: Elisabeth La Pierre, will be attending Hudson Valley Community College in the Spring Semester of 2019 and “that this affidavit is made for the purposes of securing from the Chief Fiscal officer of the County of Greene a certificate of residence pursuant to the requirements of Article 126 of the Education Law.”  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

6.AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE TOWN & KNIGHTS OF THE ROAD: This is an annual agreement dated January 1, 2019 between the Town of Windham, owner of the property at 124 County Route 12, Tax Id #95.00-1-21 and Siam Tank #57 AKA Knights of the Road. The Knights of the Road provide youth activities, including Little League Baseball and T-ball, which is authorized to conduct organized sports in which boys and girls actively participate.  The Board has reviewed the annual agreement and gives permission for the Supervisor to sign the agreement.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor. 
7.PLANNING BOARD MEMBERS TABLED

8.NYS DEFERRED COMPENSATION PLAN: Gene Nescot is looking to enroll the Town of Windham in the NYS Deferred Compensation Plan. All employees of the Town of Windham are invited to participate.  The plan is always pre-tax per payroll. Requirements that will be needed should the Board approve; a Town Board Resolution, a completed W-9 form and a list of the participating employees.  A motion to move forward with all employees that are interested was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all favor. Town Board Resolution #10 of 2019
9.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #5 OF 2019: The Town Board by phone call on January 16, 2019 regarding the Capital Water Consolidation Project expenses and moved its adoption; to authorize the Supervisor to borrow from the Town of Windham General Fund account the sum of $33,000.00.  Funds will be deposited into the Capital Water Consolidation Project account to cover expenses. Then the funds will be returned to the General Fund account upon receipt of funds from the New York State Environmental Facilities Corporation regarding project funding.  A motion to approve was made by Supervisor Pelham, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor and one absent.  TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #6 OF 2019:  resolution regarding the Streetlighting Fund for the year 2018. The three Streetlighting Funds have accumulated interest in the checking account of $280.97.  The Streetlighting Fund is comprised of three districts which are in proportion of the whole; Windham is 48.99% ($137.65); Hensonville is 31.62% ($88.84) and Maplecrest is 19.39% ($54.48).  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #7 OF 2019: the resolution regarding the Capital Water Consolidation Project expenses and moved its adoption; to authorize the Supervisor to borrow from the Town of Windham General Fund account the sum of $1,000.00.  Funds will be deposited into the Capital Water Consolidation Project account to cover expenses. Then the funds will be returned to the General Fund account upon receipt of funds from the New York State Environmental Facilities Corporation regarding project funding.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #8 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District account for the year 2018. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #9 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District account for the year 2019. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #3 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund account for the year 2018. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
10.FIXED ASSETS REPORT 2018: has been completed and was provided for the Board’s review.
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11.APPROVE CODE ENFORCEMENT Officer’s hours:  Tuesday’s half day in field, Wednesday’s half day in field; or could be one full day in field.  Thursday’s office hours will be 12 noon to 5pm, with a morning in field by appointment only; Friday’s office hours will be 10:30am to 1:30pm, with afternoon hours in field.  A motion to approve new hours with a pay increase of $3,000 was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. (Note: Organizational Meeting for 2019, salary was board approved to $30,000.00.  Organization Meeting for 2018, salary was board approved for $26,000.00.  Amendment to increase salary by $3,000 based on 2018 salary of $26,000.  Board approved new salary will be $29,000.00) 
12.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. This past holiday weekend Winter Storm Harper left about 12’’ plus of snow to the mountaintop.  Yesterday and today we are in the forty-degree weather mark and with pouring rain.  There is localize flooding to secondary roads and ditches are very full.  Equipment gets used a lot with this variety of weather.  One truck is down it is at Wes’ Mobile and will be back in-service tomorrow.  With all the snow over the holiday weekend the roads are narrow and there were a lot of snow complaints.  Gary is working with NYS DOT to resolve a legal issue of cleaning snow from the curb to sidewalk on Main Street, Windham. A parking restriction notice went out to the entire Town of Windham with the hamlets of Hensonville and Maplecrest, with the understanding of the sensitivity of the business district.  There will be no overnight parking during the winter storm; allowing the streets to be plowed properly.  Drew Shuster has another business in the Village of Tannersville; the sidewalks there were cleaned very well.  Gary is aware of this as the Villages have more man-power and their streets are cleaned in the overnight hours.  Windham has no village formed.  Councilman Van Valin we have a good neighbor policy with the state and all it is; is putting a wing down to plow.
13.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was present.  She has no report at this time.
14.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present.  Channel 10 News was in town today to do a story on the dog rescue involving Windham Fire Dept., Greene County EMS, Greene County Sherriff Office, Windham Police Officer Rogers and Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington.  All departments worked together and “Rolo” was rescued from the cold waters of the Batavia Kill Creek in Windham.  Union Negotiations, the NYS Deferred Comp Plan will affect the talks. Supervisor Pelham deferred comp is a voluntary plan if anyone is interested. The past winter storm the police dept. had a lot of staffing issues, but majority of the shifts were covered.
15.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Karl Gonzalez was present for the CD Lane Park Report.  Karl would like permission from the Board to purchase a Hach Total Chlorine SwifTest Pocket II Colormeter Kit for $506.00.  This tester is recommended by Josh Vital, WWTP who also uses this tester.  This tester will be used for the daily testing of the water at the CD Lane Park.  A motion to approve purchase was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. Councilman Walker has spoken to the court.  He had received an email complaint that “no one in the court was available at the various times when they had called concerning a ticket”.  Councilman Walker has spoken to the court concerning this email and it has been taken care of.  He also spoke to the court about times when the court clerk’s office is open and no one is there, the court clerk will need to call Bette to let the office know she is out for the day. Councilman Walker thanked Councilman Peters for updating the website to correct the court clerk’s name and email address. Councilman Peters has done various changes to the website, specifically for the court clerk to receive her emails direct.    He heard on the local news that Catskill has recently had water issues and their residence would receive a message either by an email or a phone call. He would like to look into a digital auto dial for emergency issues for our water users and also useful as a general town tool. Karl Gonzalez, Greene County Emergency has a similar system called “Code Red”. Councilman Van Valin has nothing to report on. Councilman Murray materials are to be delivered to the highway garage for the constructing of the new record retention room. Councilman Murray would like to make a motion to put out the RFP for the updating of the Comprehensive Plan. Delaware Engineering Mary Beth Bianconi will help with this.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. He sent emails to the board 
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concerning the “Paid Leave Program Webinar” he would like the board to look into this, as this is something that will need to be addressed in the future.  Also, would like to make a motion that we shorten the term of all future planning board members to 5 years; we will need to set a public hearing for the next meeting. This cannot be done for the existing members, only for the new appointees. A Public Hearing will set for February 14, 2019 @ 6:40pm to discuss the terms of membership of the planning board.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. We will also need a resolution for this to be passed, at the public hearing. Town Attorney Larry Gardner had nothing to report on. Natasha Shuster would like to know a planning board member can be reappointed after 5 years.  Councilman Murray explained “yes they can be reappointed”.  Right now, the board members are having trouble with taking their continuing education. Councilman Murray explained some of the rules and regulations that are required by law.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: no comments were made.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS January 24, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #2-G contained vouchers #39-78, totaling $16,240.32 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #2 contained vouchers #21-30, totaling $37,048.82 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #2 contained vouchers #20-26, totaling $7,592.45 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #2-P for General contained 8 claims, totaling $7,653.10 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 24 claims, totaling $15,088.61 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 2 claims, totaling $2,174.64                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #2-P contained 6 claims, totaling $10,935.29 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #2-P contained 1 claim, totaling $74.55 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

EXECUTIVE SESSION Councilman Murray made a motion at 7:45 p.m. to recess from the Town Board Meeting to go into Executive Session to discuss personnel matters, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Town Attorney Larry Gardner and Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie were allowed to stay. All others in the audience were asked to leave.

RECONVENE MEETING Councilman Murray made a motion at 7:55 p.m. to adjourn from Executive Session to reconvene to the Town Board Meeting, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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The meeting adjourned at 7:57 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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